
**************************************************************************************************************************
PRE-COUNCIL WORK SESSION — 7:00 P.M.
**************************************************************************************************************************
 

Agenda of the Regular Meeting
 

of the City Council of the
 

CITY OF DARIEN
 

November 15, 2010
 

7:30 P.M.
 

1.                Call to Order
 
2.                Pledge of Allegiance

 
3.                Roll Call

 
4.                Declaration of Quorum
 
5.                Approval of Minutes — November 1, 2010
 
6.                Receiving of Communications

 
7.                Mayor's Report

A.                Mayoral Proclamation “Darien Woman’s Club Week” (December 5-11, 2010)
B.                 Consideration of a Motion to Approve Appointment of Members to the Holiday Home Decorating Committee:  Jeanette Campo, Elaine

Dapkus, Jim Kiser, and Jerry Leganski
 

8.                City Clerk's Report
 
9.                City Administrator's Report

 
10.              Department Head Information/Questions
 
11.              Treasurer's Report

A.                Warrant Number — 10-11-12
B.                 Monthly Report — October 2010

 
12.              Standing Committee Reports
 
13.              Questions and Comments — Agenda Related (This is an opportunity for the public to make comments or ask questions on any item on the

Council’s Agenda.)
 
14.              Old Business
 
15.              Consent Agenda

 
16.              New Business

A.                Consideration of a Motion to Direct Chief of Police and His Staff to Reduce the Minimum Police Patrol Staffing Level from Five (5)
Officers on all Shifts to a “Schedule 5, Work with 4” Staffing Practice

 
17.              Questions, Comments and Announcements — General (This is an opportunity for the public to make comments or ask questions on any issue.)
 
18.              Adjournment
 
 
Agenda 11/15/10

 

11-15-10 City Council Agenda http://darienold.muniweb.com/Government/Minutes/2010/Council/1011...

1 of 1 2/17/2015 8:59 PM



 

 

A WORK SESSION WAS CALLED TO ORDER AT 7:00 P.M. BY MAYOR WEAVER FOR 

THE PURPOSE OF REVIEWING ITEMS ON THE NOVEMBER 1, 2010 AGENDA WITH 

THE CITY COUNCIL. THE SESSION ADJOURNED AT 7:05 P.M. 

    
Minutes of the Regular Meeting 

 

of the City Council of the 

 

CITY OF DARIEN 

 

NOVEMBER 1, 2010 

 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Darien was called to order at 7:30 

P.M. by Mayor Weaver.   

 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Mayor Weaver led the Council and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

3. ROLL CALL — The Roll Call of Aldermen by Clerk Coleman was as follows: 

 

Present:  Halil Avci   Sylvia McIvor  

John Galan          John F. Poteraske, Jr. 

Carolyn A. Gattuso  Ted V. Schauer 

              Joseph A. Marchese 

 

Absent:  None 

 

Also in Attendance: Kathleen Moesle Weaver, Mayor 

Joanne F. Coleman, City Clerk 

Michael J. Coren, City Treasurer 

Bryon D. Vana, City Administrator 

Robert Pavelchik, Police Chief 

Daniel Gombac, Director of Community Development/Municipal Services 

 

4. DECLARATION OF A QUORUM — There being seven aldermen present, Mayor 

Weaver declared a quorum. 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – October 18, 2010 
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It was moved by Alderman Gattuso and seconded by Alderman Schauer to approve the 

minutes of the October 18, 2010 meeting, as presented. 

 

Roll Call: Ayes: Avci, Galan, Gattuso, Marchese, McIvor, Poteraske, 

Schauer 

 

                                     Nays: None 

 

Absent: None 

 

Results:  Ayes 7, Nays 0, Absent 0 

MOTION DULY CARRIED 

 

6. RECEIVING OF COMMUNICATIONS 

 

Alderman Galan received an inquiry from a resident on Holly and Brookbank in regards 

to the status of the street light at that location.  Although Director Gombac has responded 

directly to the resident, Alderman Galan requested Director Gombac provide a status 

report for the benefit of others in the neighborhood. 

 

Director Gombac explained that, initially, ComEd notified the city of the need to remove 

trees.  It was later discovered that the tree removal was the responsibility of ComEd due 

to trees being within the wires.  Once the trees were removed, ComEd requested the cable 

be re-routed to another location.  It is anticipated the cable will be re-routed by the end of 

the week, and the light will be functional within two to three weeks.  In response to 

Alderman Poteraske, Director Gombac advised that the cost to the city will be 

approximately $500. 

 

Alderman Poteraske advised that he has received many calls regarding the recent wind 

storms.   

 

Mayor Weaver received communications from Bob Scatena regarding a drainage issue at 

Sawmill Creek Condominiums. Sawmill Creek Homeowners Association has been 

working with Director Gombac on this issue which has been ongoing for a couple of 

years.  Mayor Weaver requested this issue be forwarded to the Municipal Services 

Committee for review and recommendation.  Mayor Weaver requested the Sawmill 

Creek Homeowner Association be notified when the drainage issue will be discussed so 

that they may participate.   

 

Director Gombac advised that the drainage issue is due to a deficient storm sewer which 

is located within a private development on private property.   
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Mayor Weaver noted that currently the city would not allow a private subdivision to exist 

due to the problems which arise when it comes to infrastructure repairs.    

 

Alderman McIvor received an e-mail from Donna Mullahy of 2422 Abbey Drive in the 

Abbey Woods Townhomes expressing her concerns regarding the path located behind the 

townhomes which leads to the shopping center immediately north.  Alderman McIvor 

requested Director Gombac provide an update for the benefit of the residents of the 

townhomes.  

 

Director Gombac advised that the subdivision was built in 2004 in two phases.  The first 

phase, referred to as the Marketplace of Darien, is adjacent to 75
th

 Street, and is 

immediately west of Lyman.  The second phase of the subdivision includes townhomes 

on Abbey Drive.  A path was constructed leading from the townhomes to the 

Marketplace.  The subdivision was constructed as part of a Conditional Use and is within 

a wetland buffer.  The criteria of material which can be used for a path within the wetland 

buffer are wood chips, and is not user friendly.  The path meanders from wood chips to 

stone to concrete.  Staff has reviewed the language referred to as a pathway easement on 

the Plat of Survey.  The path is the responsibility of the Homeowners Association, and it 

is their decision as to whether they want to abandon or rebuild it.  The City, along with 

the City Engineer, would work in conjunction with DuPage County on behalf of the 

Homeowners Association to look at allowed alternatives.  If there are complaints, or if 

the association requests, the City can restore the path to it’s original condition at the 

expense of the Homeowners Association or property owners.   

 

7. MAYOR’S REPORT 

 

There was no report this evening. 

 

8. CITY CLERK’S REPORT  

 

City Clerk Coleman reminded all that tomorrow is Election Day, and the polls are open 

from 6:00 A.M. to 7:00 P.M.   Clerk Coleman encouraged all to vote. 

 

9. CITY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 

 

There was no report. 

 

10. DEPARTMENT HEAD INFORMATION/QUESTIONS 

 

Director Gombac… 

 

…advised that DuPage County Public Works will be conducting a sanitary sewer system 

investigation.  A DuPage County contractor will be forcing smoke through the manholes 
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to locate illegal hook-ups.   When smoke is injected into the manholes, the smoke should 

be coming out of the roofs.  If it comes out in a basement or through outside storm drains 

at the sump pumps, that means the sump pump and/or any other connection is illegally 

hooked-up.  DuPage County will be working from 75
th

 Street to the south; Clarendon 

Hills Road to the east; Williams Street, Emerson Drive, Shelly Court, Carroll Court to the 

west; and 69
th

 Street/Darien Club Drive to the north.  The purpose of this program is to 

reduce the stormwater infiltration into the sanitary district which will help prevent 

overcharging of the sanitary system, as well as preventing sanitary back-ups.  Smoke 

testing will begin within the next two weeks, and DuPage County is to notify the 

residents twenty-four hours prior to testing. Any questions in regards to this program are 

to be directed to Shawn Reese of DuPage County at 630-964-7503.  Director Gombac 

read from the letter stating that, ―The smoke is non-toxic, leaves no residue, and will not 

stain or corrode.  The contractor will be taking pictures of any defects the contractor 

locates, both in the right-of-way and in your yard.  Should you experience smoke in your 

house, open windows to dissipate the smoke, take children and pets outside, and contact 

the smoke testing crew that will be working nearby.‖   If a resident does not see a crew 

working nearby, Director Gombac recommended residents call the county or the city.  

Director Gombac offered a tip to residents to pour a cup or two of water into each 

basement floor drain, spare bathrooms, or other interior drains not used on a regular 

(weekly) basis.  This keeps the traps full of water so the smoke doesn’t have the ability to 

enter the home. 

 

In response to Alderman Poteraske, Director Gombac responded that the program is not 

new.  When DuPage County receives a certain number of calls or sees damage, they try 

to be as proactive as possible to determine the problems within their system.  Most of the 

deficiencies are located inside and are easy to correct.   

 

Treasurer Coren inquired if this program will be spread among other areas of the city.    

 

Director Gombac did not have that information, but will follow-up with the county to 

determine their overall plan.   

 

In response to Administrator Vana, Director Gombac advised that if a sump pump was 

connected illegally and is affecting an adjacent property, the city should be notified, and 

will get involved to rectify the problem. 

  

Director Gombac provided a status update on Fairview and Manning Road pedestrian and 

signage improvements which is scheduled for completion by November 19.  The work 

includes tree removal, sidewalk removal and ADA replacement, striping, stop and stop 

ahead signs.  In response to Galan, Director Gombac advised this includes a solar stop 

sign. 
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Director Gombac announced that an emergency brush pick-up has been scheduled for this 

Wednesday and Thursday.  Residents are asked to have their brush out by Tuesday 

evening or by 7:00 A.M. on Wednesday.   

 

Director Gombac announced that Home Depot is offering Darien Residents and Darien 

contractors a Volume Pricing Program on orders of $2500 or more.  A handout on this 

program will be on Direct Connect, cable, and at the front counter.  The program includes 

windows, lumber, millwork, landscaping, electrical, plumbing, etc.  Discounts are 

handled through the Pro Desk.  In response to Alderman McIvor, Director Gombac 

advised that appliances are included in this program.   

 

In response to Alderman Avci, Director Gombac advised that the discount is based on the 

volume purchased in one transaction.  The purchase cannot be spread out over a period of 

time.  The discount will vary from 1% to 50%. 

 

Director Gombac presented the proposed 2010 Coach Light Program.  Samples of the 

available coach lights will be on display in an illuminated state at City Hall.   

 

Alderman Galan advised that Director Gombac brought this program to the city’s 

attention at the Municipal Services Committee.  Alderman Galan commented that he is 

very impressed with the work staff has put into this program.  Alderman Galan applauded 

Alderman Poteraske for initiating the idea for this program.   

 

Alderman Galan inquired about the dates for the free leaf pick-up. 

 

Administrator Vana responded the program runs through the week of Thanksgiving.   

 

In response to Alderman Galan, Director Gombac advised the EPA has issued a mandate 

which requires the analytical testing of dirt coming out of a commercial site and/or right- 

of-way.  The final results of the analytical testing will not be available until early 

morning Wednesday.  In the meantime, the shop plans have been approved by Don 

Morris Architects, and excavation is tentatively scheduled to begin on Wednesday. If no 

problems arise, the project should be completed in December.     

 

Alderman McIvor noticed many residents are blowing their leaves into the street. 

 

Director Gombac requested residents not blow leaves into the curbs, gutters, and ditches. 

When the rains come, the leaves clog the storm sewers and cause flooding.  Director 

Gombac requested residents bag leaves for free leaf pick-up. 

 

Mayor Weaver reiterated Director Gombac request.   
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Alderman Marchese advised that the Municipal Services Committee conducts a yearly 

review of budgeted funds versus actual cost for capital projects and equipment purchases.  

Alderman Marchese is happy to report that this year there is $232,000 of unexpended 

budgeted money.  In response to Alderman Poteraske, Alderman Marchese and 

Administrator Vana advised that this reflects the estimated actual for the year for projects 

and equipment on the list.  Alderman Marchese attributes much of the savings to 

competitive bidding.   

 

Alderman Poteraske requested Administrative Finance Committee be provided a copy of 

the report for Monday’s meeting. 

 

Alderman Marchese reported that much of the savings is due to Director Gombac and his 

staff’s project management.   

 

In response to Alderman Poteraske, Director Gombac advised that the report 

encompasses equipment, capital projects and one time expenditures or certain reoccurring 

expenditures that affect the budget.   

 

Director Gombac thanked Ashley Prueter for her work on the coach light program and  

catalog. 

 

In response to Alderman Galan, Administrator Vana advised that the city has received 

$2,900 generated from the City’s Amusement Tax for DarienFest.  This tax applies to the 

carnival ride revenue.  In addition, the Darien Chamber of Commerce has made a $1,200 

donation to the city.  Administrator Vana advised that he is in the process of obtaining a 

list of funds received for DarienFest for the next City Council Meeting.   

 

Mayor Weaver would like to be able to gather additional information from the Chamber 

of Commerce in order to give a more thorough presentation to the City Council.  

 

In response to Alderman Galan, Administrator Vana advised that the amusement is based 

on a percentage of revenue collected.  An Amusement Tax Form is completed and 

submitted to the Clerk’s Office showing the revenue and the 3% applied to that revenue. 

 

City Clerk Coleman added that the same applies to other businesses in town that are 

subject to the Amusement Tax.  

 

Administrator Vana advised that some amusement taxes are reoccurring while others are 

annual.   

  

In response to Alderman Galan, Clerk Coleman advised that the revenue is based on ride 

sales only.   
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Alderman Poteraske inquired how the $1200 donation was determined. 

 

Mayor Weaver responded that once all the information is obtained, it will be provided to 

the City Council.  Mayor Weaver noted that sales are monitored through the ticket booth.   

 

Alderman Galan advised that it is his understanding the ticket sales are conducted 

through the amusement company and not the Chamber of Commerce.   

 

Mayor Weaver advised that details will be researched and presented at the next meeting.   

 

Alderman Avci inquired if the Darien Police Department has the same capability as the 

DuPage County Sheriff’s Office to notify residents by telephone of any important or 

emergency information.   

 

Chief Pavelchik responded that the city is able to go through the DuPage County 

Sheriff’s Office to communicate with residents.  This has been done in the past.   

 

11. TREASURER'S REPORT 

 

A. WARRANT NUMBER 10-11-11 

 

It was moved by Alderman Gattuso and seconded by Alderman Poteraske to approve 

payment of Warrant Number 10-11-11 in the amount of $50,857.21 from the General 

Fund; $224,072.13 from the Water Fund; $922.33 from the Motor Fuel Tax Fund; 

$892.61 from the Darien Area Dispatch Fund; $60,575.50 from the Capital Improvement 

Fund; $203,783.34 from the General Fund Payroll for the period ending 10/21/10; 

$17,168.79 from the Water Fund Payroll for the period ending 10/21/10; $27,417.20 from 

the D.A.D.C. Fund Payroll for the period ending 10/21/10 for a total to be approved of 

$248,369.33. 

 

Roll Call: Ayes: Avci, Galan, Gattuso, Marchese, McIvor, Poteraske, 

Schauer 

 

 Nays: None 

 

Absent: None 

 

Results:  Ayes 7, Nays 0, Absent 0 

MOTION DULY CARRIED 

 

Treasurer Coren provided a detailed review of the Darien Police Pension Fund and the 

actuarial report.  Treasurer Coren answered questions from the City Council Members.  
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Treasurer Coren felt it was important to present this report so the City Council and 

residents are aware of the impact the Police Pension Fund has on real estate taxes. 

 

 

 

 

12. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 

Police Committee — Alderman McIvor announced that the Police Committee Meeting 

has been rescheduled from Thursday, November 4, 2010 to Wednesday, November 3, 

2010 at 6:00 P.M. in the Council Chambers.  

 

Administrative/Finance Committee — Alderman Poteraske advised that the next 

Administrative and Finance Committee Meeting is scheduled to take place on Monday, 

November 8, 2010 at 6:30 P.M. in the upstairs conference room. 

 

Municipal Services Committee — Alderman Marchese advised that the minutes of the 

September 27, 2010 Municipal Services Committee Meeting were submitted 

electronically to the Clerk’s Office for posting on the City’s website, and announced that 

the next Municipal Services Committee Meeting is scheduled to take place on Monday, 

November 22, 2010 at 6:30 P.M. in the Council Chambers.   

 

13. QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS — AGENDA RELATED 

 

There were none. 

 

14. OLD BUSINESS 

 

There was no old business to come before the City Council. 

 

15. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Mayor Weaver reviewed the items on the Consent Agenda for the benefit of the viewing 

audience. 

 

It was moved by Alderman Marchese and seconded by Alderman Gattuso to approve by 

Omnibus Vote the following items on the Consent Agenda: 

 

A. CONSIDERATION OF A MOTION TO ACCEPT THE PRACTICE OF THE 

2010 CITY WIDE COACH LIGHT PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTS 

 

B. CONSIDERATION OF A MOTION TO ACCEPT THE FOLLOWING 

PROPOSALS FOR FIXTURES, REPAIR AND INSTALLATION FOR THE 
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CITY WIDE POST COACH LIGHT PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTS AS 

OUTLINED IN THE MUNICIPAL SERVICES COMMITTEE AGENDA 

MEMO DATED OCTOBER 25, 2010 

 

C. CONSIDERATION OF A MOTION TO ACCEPT ALL FEES ASSOCIATED 

WITH THE INSPECTION PROCESS AND CONDUCTING RANDOM 

INSPECTIONS AT THE CITY’S DISCRETION AND EXPENSE 

 

D. CONSIDERATION OF A MOTION GRANTING A WAIVER OF THE 

$50.00 A DAY FEE FOR THE CLASS ―J‖ TEMPORARY LIQUOR 

LICENSE FOR THE CLASS ―J‖ TEMPORARY LIQUOR LICENSE FOR 

THE INDIAN PRARIE LIBRARY 

 

Roll Call: Ayes: Avci, Galan, Gattuso, Marchese, McIvor, Poteraske, 

Schauer  

 

 Nays: None 

 

Absent: None 

 

Results:  Ayes 7, Nays 0, Absent 0 

MOTION DULY CARRIED 

 

16. NEW BUSINESS 

 

 There was no new business to come before the City Council. 

 

17. QUESTIONS, COMMENTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS — GENERAL 

 

Alderman McIvor extended gratitude to Melinda Nowak, the Darien Park District, 

Officers Stutte, Rolf & Skweres of the Darien Police Department, and Darien Woodridge 

Fire Protection District for their participation in the annual Ward 6 Oktoberfest. 

 

Alderman Poteraske referred to, and requested staff review the new law regarding 

political signs and the length of time they may remain on private property.   

 

Matt Goodwin of Darien VFW Post 2838… 

 

…invited all to attend the Veteran’s Day ceremony at Darien Community Park on 

November 11, 2010 at 11:00 A.M.   

 

…announced the VFW has established a $500 Scholarship Program at Hinsdale South 

High School in honor of Lester Weber and Scott Kerwin. 
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…announced the VFW has established a $50 Citizenship Teacher Award, and invited the 

community to send in nominations. 

 

…advised that the VFW has partnered with the Darien Day Committee to award the 

Citizen of the Year a lifetime membership to the National Home for Children. 

 

…thanked Mayor Weaver and the City Council Members for the opportunity to speak at 

this evening’s meeting. 

 

18. ADJOURNMENT 

 

There being no further business to come before the City Council, it was moved by 

Alderman McIvor and seconded by Alderman Galan to adjourn. 

 

VIA VOICE VOTE – MOTION DULY CARRIED 

 

The City Council meeting adjourned at 9:30 P.M. 

 

 

  

Mayor 

 

________________________________ 

City Clerk 
 
ld 
All supporting documentation and report originals of these minutes are on file in the Office of the City Clerk under File Number  11-01-10. 

Minutes of 11-01-10 CCM 



Mayoral Proclamation 
 

WHEREAS, the Darien Woman’s Club is a local service organization founded in 1970 

by a group of enthusiastic women interested in promoting civic pride, cultural improvement and 

unity among the women of the City of Darien and surrounding communities; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Darien Woman’s Club is a charitable and not-for-profit organization 

and is affiliated with the Illinois and the General Federation of Women’s Clubs; and 

 

WHEREAS, forty (40) years ago, the main goal of the Darien Woman’s Club was to 

provide library services to the community.  Through the member’s active fundraising efforts, the 

Club was able to purchase books, educational materials and establish the first Bookmobile 

services for the residents and was then able to organize the Darien Volunteer Library; and 

 

WHEREAS, it was only because of the existence of the Darien Volunteer Library that a 

government grant was able to be secured to establish the Darien Demonstration Library which 

offered expanded services and hours.  The Darien Woman’s Club continued perseverance 

resulted in Darien’s first library district for its citizens; and 

 

WHEREAS, to support the following numerous community projects, the energetic 

members of the Darien Woman’s Club continue to embark upon innovative fund raising 

endeavors, such as children’s Fall and Spring clothing resales, pillow cleaning, art auctions, 

luminary sales, house walks,  fashion shows, gold hanger sales,  bridge marathons, and 

candlelight bowls; and  

 

WHEREAS, the philanthropic efforts of the Darien Woman’s Club know no 

boundaries,as the following organizations have substantially benefited: Indian Prairie Library, 

Our Lady of Mt. Carmel and Our Lady of Peace Food Pantries, Darien Historical Society, 

S.E.A.S.P.A.R, Safety Village of Darien, Darien Blood Drive, local schools, “We Care,” Darien 

Police Department, Darien Youth Club, Darien Beautification Program, Fine Art scholarships 

and Community Service scholarships, little stores at local nursing homes, Creative Youth Art 

Fair,  TLC Camp for children with cancer, and Make a Difference Day; and    

 

WHEREAS, other philanthropic monies have gone to Family Shelter Services, Sharing 

Connection, DuPage County Women’s Shelter, Hinsdale Community Services, Breast Cancer 

Research, St. Thomas Hospice, Brookfield Zoo, West Suburban School for the Mentally 

Challenged and Lutheran Child and Family Services; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Darien Woman’s Club encourages their membership to join in the 

numerous interest groups such as golf, bridge, bowling, book groups, Mom and Tots, luncheon 

and dinner groups, pottery painting, BUNCO and weekly walking group; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Darien Woman’s Club is unique among women’s clubs since members 

are ages 24 to over 80 years old.  
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NOW, THEREFORE, I, Kathleen Moesle Weaver, Mayor of the City of Darien, do 

hereby proclaim the week of  December 5 – 11, 2010  as  

 

DARIEN WOMAN’S CLUB WEEK 
 

in the City of Darien, and congratulate the membership on their 40
th

 Anniversary and urge the 

citizens of our community to recognize and hold in high esteem the tremendous efforts and 

leadership set forth by these outstanding women.  Furthermore, I encourage the community’s 

continued financial support of the Darien Woman’s Club fund raising endeavors.   

 

In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the City of 

Darien to be affixed. 

 

DONE, this fifteenth day of November, two thousand and ten. 

 

 

 

 _____________________________ 

   Kathleen Moesle Weaver, Mayor 

 

 Attest: 

 

 _____________________________ 

    Joanne F. Coleman, City Clerk 

 



 CITY OF DARIEN 
 M E M O 
 

 

TO:  City Council 

 

FROM: Mayor Kathleen Moesle Weaver 

 

DATE: November 11, 2010 

 

SUBJECT: APPOINTMENT TO THE HOLIDAY HOME DECORATING COMMITTEE 

_________________________________________________________________________ 

 

This is written to request your advice and consent to the appointment of Jeanette Campo, 

Elaine Dapkus, Jim Kiser, and Jerry Leganski to the Holiday Home Decorating Committee.  

They have agreed to serve the City and have expressed an interest in this Committee.   

 

As always, if you have any questions, please contact me. 

 

 

 

 
mg 
 

 



A summary indicating the source of funds used to pay the above is as follows:

Subtotal: 339,042.58$    

Subtotal: 248,843.29$   

Total to be Approved by City Council: 587,885.87$    

Approvals:

Kathleen Moesle Weaver, Mayor

Joanne F. Coleman, City Clerk

Michael J. Coren, Treasurer

Bryon D. Vana, City Administrator

 WARRANT NUMBER:  10-11-12
 

CITY OF DARIEN
EXPENDITURE APPROVAL LIST

FOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING ON
November 15, 2010

Approval is hereby given to have the City Treasurer of Darien, Illinois pay to the 
officers, employees, independent contractors, vendors, and other providers of
goods and services in the indicated amounts as set forth.

General Fund $78,064.21
Water Fund $253,837.96
Motor Fuel Tax Fund $2,954.41
Water Depreciation Fund
Darien Area Dispatch Fund $1,531.00
Capital Improvement Fund $2,655.00
Debt Service Fund
Special Service Area Tax Fund
D F f it F dDrug Forfeiture Fund

General Fund Payroll 11/4/2010 205,361.76$    
Water Fund Payroll 11/4/2010 15,547.99$      
D.A.D.C. Payoll 11/4/2010 27,933.54$      















































































































City Council
November 15, 2010

 
 
ISSUE STATEMENT
 
The City Council is requested to approve a motion directing the Chief of Police and his staff to reduce the
minimum police patrol staffing level from five (5) officers on all shifts to a “schedule 5, work with 4” staffing
practice.    BACKUP
 
 
BACKGROUND/HISTORY
 
The current staffing level of five officers on duty at all times (shift coverage minimum) has evolved over the
past ten years as a result of the geography of the community, the percentage of calls requiring a two officer
response versus a one officer response, the level of calls for service and traffic enforcement, a comparison of
similarly situated municipalities, the history of staffing, the Darien community and the level of service the
Darien Community demands/expects. 
 
At the October 13, 2010 Goal Setting Session, Mayor Weaver requested that the Police Committee review the
staffing  level  of  the  police  department.   At  the  November  3,  2010  Police  Committee  Meeting,  Chief
Pavelchik explained to the Committee how Darien police work schedules are developed and he suggested to
the Committee that the current staffing level would support an occasional reduction in street officers with the
goals  of  saving overtime and  holding  at  the  current  police  staff  head  count.   The  current  police  patrol
operation could be scheduled with five officers on duty at all times, but any reduction to a four officer on
duty level would not be filled with overtime without an articulately specific reason for such overtime. 
 
A reduction in the “backfilling” of the fifth officer slot with overtime should result in a reduction of police
overtime, but there is no formula for this estimate.  The public may or may not notice a change in service due
to the reduction in the minimum staffing; a reduction in productivity (citations, arrests, etc.) may also occur.
 
 
STAFF/COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
 

The Police Committee approved a trial of this staffing reduction at their November 3, 2010 meeting.  The
Chief of Police recommends that this scheduling change begin in January 2011, in order to facilitate the 2011
police scheduling that is currently in progress.
 
 
ALTERNATE CONSIDERATION
 
The alternate consideration would be to not change the police staffing/scheduling process.
 
 
DECISION MODE

Agenda Memo Police Staffing Reduction http://darienold.muniweb.com/Government/Minutes/2010/Council/1011...
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This item is placed on the November 15, 2010 City Council Agenda.
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CITY OF DARIEN 

Police Department 

MEMO 

 

 

TO:  City Administrator Bryon Vana 

  

FROM: Chief Robert Pavelchik 

 

DATE: October 29, 2010  

SUBJ:  Police Staffing 
 

 
At the October 13

th
 Goal Setting Meeting Mayor Weaver requested that the Police Committee 

review the staffing level of the police department if we were to change the on-duty staffing level 

from 5 officers to 4 officers.  Before I begin this discussion, I will point out that the current 

staffing level of 5 officers on duty at all times (shift coverage minimum) has evolved over the 

past ten years as a result of the geography of the community, the percentage of calls requiring 

two officer responses versus a one officer response, the level of calls for service and traffic 

enforcement, a comparison of similarly situated municipalities, the history of staffing the Darien 

community and the level of service the Darien community demands/expects.   

 

The Northwestern University Center for Public Safety School of Police Staff & Command has 

provided guidance on minimum manpower based staffing.  When using this method for staffing 

the following time factors are considered:  average sick time used, average comp time taken, 

average vacation time earned, average personal days earned, average training time.  I have 

sought the assistance of Chief Bradley Bloom, Hinsdale Police Department, in this analysis as 

Chief Bloom teaches this topic for Northwestern University.   

 

According to the minimum manpower based staffing calculation, the total patrol force should be 

33.7 officers in order to have a minimum five officer street staff.  If that minimum street staff is 

reduced to 4 officers, the total patrol force should be 26.9 officers.  It should be noted that this 

calculation provides a minimum staffing level; the staffing level can (and is often) be higher 

when training time is reduced, when vacation time is sold back and not used, when comp time is 

sold back and not used.   

 

Training time also has an impact on this calculation.  Over the passed several years we have 

hired new officers and they have accumulated large amounts of academy training time and that 

tie skews the calculation as the officers are not available for street duty.   

 

Currently the department staffs the street with five officers in a patrol force that averages around 

the 27 number.  This number has fluctuated recently due to the military deployment of one 

officer and the retirement of another.   

 



If we reduce our minimum street staffing, we can provide that service with the current staff level 

of 36 officers (assuming the return of the deployed officer).  If we reduce our minimum staffing, 

we can expect a reduction in overtime, but there is no formula for this estimate.  If we reduce our 

minimum staffing we can expect a reduction in productivity (citations, arrests, etc), as there will 

be 20% less officers on patrol.  If we reduce our minimum staffing the public may or may not 

notice a change in services.   

 

The FYE11budget shows police salaries at $3,514,874, for a head count of 39 sworn officers.  

The City Council reduced that head count to 37 and through attrition the sworn strength is 

currently at 35 (again, one officer is deployed to the United States Army).  I expect that the 

FYE12 police salary line item to be reduced depending on what final head count the City 

Council directs.  The current starting salary is approximately $53,000 and salary increases for the 

current year have yet to be negotiated.   
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